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Dear Alumni 

Please go to Memory Lane and check out the pictures that were recently posted. I‟m sure you will enjoy 

the march down memory lane. Many great shots as people were arriving at the Mega Reunion held in 

March of 2007. 

Our major problem is presenting names to go with faces. We are soliciting your help in identifying as 

many people as possible. Results will be published as names surface. We will gladly accept Real Names; 

Nicknames; Alias‟s; AKA‟s; I Think I Know That Face, or Whatever Suits Your Fancy. But please give 

us answers. Please help! 

Thanks 

The Editors at HixNews 

PS. We plan to follow up with additional shots over the next several months. We ask your help in provid-

ing names. Another request…can you also provide some candid shots from high school that we can also 

share with our alumni? 

Gertz at Mid-Island Plaza circa 1956(?) 

Photo from Library of Congress 



I have a 1965 yearbook that if someone wants it, I would be will-

ing to send to them.  It does have my name imprinted on 

it.  Please let me know.   I am downsizing. 

Darlene (Grecz) Sacks „67 

Editor: I took advantage of the offer and Darlene also sent me a 

copy of the 1966 edition. This will help enhance our monthly 

newsletters. 

Thanks so much Darlene. 

Buffalo Bob Casale 

I recently received this email from a friend and former business associate of mine.  He is married, 

five boys, ten years younger than me, and a wife with polycystic kidney disease, who had a kidney 

removed a year ago and has her own dialysis machine at home.  Al found out he has breast cancer 

and had the nipple removed and a "port" installed in his chest for chemotherapy treatments. 

After reading the email and in light of their situation, I thought it was worth passing onto you to 

share with the Hix Newsletter readers so they are reminded of how precious life is and that they 

cherish and enjoy each moment. 

Hank Chupka „55 

Sears across from Mid-Island 

Plaza 

Photo from 

www.pleasantfamilyshopping.

blogspot.com  



When‟s the last time you saw a 

mailperson with the tie, hat, jacket and 

a smile? 

Hi: 

I would like to request that I be placed on the Hicksville News 

Letter e-mail address list.  I was receiving it and then it just 

stopped.  I was a graduate of Hicksville High School in 1958.   

Thanks for your help.   

Margaret Keigwin (Pfundstein) 

Editor Note:   

Dear Margaret, If you used to receive our HixNews announcements previously, it was because 

you were using an email address that was registered in our database. 

Now you are using a new email address that was not registered with us. 

I have changed your subscription to reflect your current email address. Please notify us if you 

make any changes in your email address. Otherwise, it could make it difficult for us to figure out 

what went wrong. 

Best, Henry Lichtenstein 

HixNews Systems 

During Bill Clinton‟s entire presidency (1993–

2001), he only sent two emails. One was to John 

Glenn when he was aboard the space shuttle, 

and the other was a test of the email system.  



Dear Editors, 

I was particularly touched by the tribute to Pat Driscoll and the numerous pictures of her and her family 

in the April issue.  Pat was a huge help to the Vietnam War Era Memorial effort and was inspirational 

in getting our list of names and spreadsheet better organized, even after she moved to hospice 

care.  That‟s the type of lady she was.  While I feel like I know her from the many emails we shared, it 

is truly my loss to have never had the opportunity to meet her in person.  What a great lady she was! 

I also enjoyed the article announcing Coach Kellner‟s passing and had no idea he accomplished so 

much after he left good old HHS.  Back in the early 60‟s he was just another assistant round ball coach 

to many of us! 

Last, the Newsletter Section keeps getting better and better!  Great pictures and graphics continue to 

make it even more interesting to read.  I really enjoy the “then and now” pictures you‟ve been doing for 

a long time now.  This month, as in past issues, I again picked up some missing data there for a couple 

of our Vietnam Veterans.   

A SPECIAL THANKS goes out to all of you for the great work you do 

every month!!  I know it keeps all of you tremendously busy, but I also 

know your readers really enjoy the fact that you continue to make good 

old Hicksville High and all our school years there very special with all 

the memories you and all the alumni contributors give us every month. 

All the best, 

Joe Carfora, „62 

Can you tell us what this is a picture of? 



To All: 

My email account has been hacked.  If you receive an email 

that seems uncharacteristic of me, please ignore it.  The emails 

are harmless but annoying.  My apologies. 

Jim Gorman „66 

Change your email password on some 

frequency. Once a month, change your 

email password by substituting new 

numbers in your password 

The most common email passwords: 

password 123456 qwerty abc123  letmein  monkey 

Password1 asdfasdf (your first name)  (your child’s name) 

 

If you recognize any of these as your password, time for a change! 

Use a combination of letters, numbers and (if allowed) special characters.  Hi-Xv_82 is a great example 

of a solid password and something you could remember! 

NEVER give your password to anyone! 

For all those annoying websites that ask for an email address to al-

low you to sign up, use a free service like Gmail to have a “throw-

away” email address that you don‟t care about. 

Have two passwords that you use… one 

important one that is VERY secure (see 

above) and one that is used for annoying 

websites that you don‟t care about. 



Henry 

Maybe it's my eyes, but I don't see a "contact" option on the website. 

Anyway....I DID SEE the (FOR FREE) on the banner and I remember that 

Hester Easer, my English teacher in 1961, used to say that nothing is "FOR 

FREE"; it's just "FREE". Maybe you could fix it in her honor? 

Sandy Moos „62 

Sandy: 

The following is located below the HixNews logo on the Home Page. 

Henry Lichtenstein 

HixNews Systems 

Hi Henry. 

Thanks for the great introduction to my profile.  I think the "intro" was better then the profile! But 

that said, it would be great if more women wrote into the News.  It is hard to get them to send a 

line, no less write a paragraph.  My 1964 girls are not much for writing.  We used to send a lot of 

hand-written  "notes" to each other, this is the same deal, just typed. Anyway, the news was great, 

the fonts were great, always readable and understandable. 

Judy Marcus „64 

Editor Note:  

Thanx, Judy. Hopefully, your profile will inspire others to follow. 

Henry 



Hello All: 

Great work on the newsletter!  I have a favor to ask.  Could 

you point me in the right direction to request a birthday 

greeting for my wife.  Janis is 

a member of the class of 60 

and her birthday is August 

30th.  Thanks for your help. 

All the best, 

Marty Polsenski „59 

Hey Marty   

What's Janis's maiden name? And do 

you guys share the same email address or does she 

have one of her own? If she has one of her own, would 

she like to subscribe to our monthly announcements, 

too? 

Best 

Henry Lichtenstein 

HixNews System 

 

Henry 

Pretty sure it is Janis Cornwell. 

Buffalo Bob Casale  

Yeah, we talk to each other all the time throughout the 

month. It’s a wonder we actually get anything done! 



Dear Class of 1961 Friends 

Hi, you all. It is with deep regret that my wife Wendy and I will not be 

attending the reunion in September. We were excited about attending, but 

since then circumstances have interfered. We wish all of you all have a 

grand and merry time and we will be thinking about those we remember 

fondly and those whose names are familiar. 

Thanks for all the contacts and news and hope to keep in some semblance 

of communication. 

 

Joe Pitchell „61  

Hi Bob: 

You forgot to mention Bill Dylewski '62 who lived at 17 Edgewood 

Drive, right across the street from you, Steve Lack and Judy Federbush 

lived on Amherst; Ken Marcheneck lived on Glenbrook Dr. at the foot 

of Edgewood Dr. 

I've included some "old" pictures of when we were kids also. 

Bill Dylewski 

Lack Federbush Marcheneck 



Hi. My name is Walt Scauzillo and I would like to sub-

mit my name for the profile page. Thank you! 

Editor Note: 

OK, Walt, you're on! 

Henry 

Hi Bob, 

I've attached 2 photos of "Chester" our 10 1/2 year old Irish Terrier. 

The one outside was taken last summer and the one where he is beg-

ging for attention was taken the year before. 

Chester is a very sensitive dog... always likes to put his paw on you .. 

whether he is lying down or standing next to you... he has to touch. 

Rosa Szendy „61 

Your editor working hard at the newsletter 



Dear 1960 Classmates: 

Pat Kofahl(DeMaria), Kathie Minardi (Svercel) and Mary Jane Waters (Graswald) were able to get to-

gether in Port Jefferson for lunch.  Had a great time, and seems as all those years between never hap-

pened! 

Pat Kathie Mary Jane 



Dear HixNews 

I have a new e-mail address. Thank you for making the change. 

Lillian (Manzo) Ramirez „61 

p.s. I loved the June issue.  Great Job as always!!!  

Editor Note: 

Updated. Anyone needing to contact Lillian, send me a note. 

Best, Henry  

Dear HixNews 

I am listed as a new reader in the June issue. This is 

an update regarding my current employment. I am 

living in Boca Raton, Florida and work in Freshman 

Academic Advising Services at Florida Atlantic University. My official title is 

Executive Secretary.  

I graduated in 1973 and am looking forward to seeing more students from my 

class add their names to the HixNews mailing list. 

Thanks 

Maryann Blane 



Dear HixNews: 

What a nice surprise.  Thanks for the birthday card 

and keep up the good work. I had dinner last week 

with Pierre Swick, a friend from the class of 

‟57.  We linked up via your web page.  He lives in 

Vermont, but his life partner, Laurie, has a son who 

lives near me in Bethesda. They came down to visit 

him and then came over to Falls Church and we 

went out to dinner.  Only 54 years since we last saw 

each other. 

Regards,  

Norman Hicks „57 

Hi everyone at HixNews, 

Just wanted to send a belated "Thank You" for the cute anniversary card you sent in May, and to say that I 

do appreciate all the work you people do to get the newsletter out each month.  It is always on time and full 

of good stuff.   

I also want to add a name to the deceased list for the class of 1957.  A few years ago you printed a wonder-

ful tribute to Elizabeth Sherin written, (if my memory is correct), by her daughter, that had been read at her 

funeral service.  I don't recall the year, but do remember her being at our 45th class reunion in 2002 and I 

believe it was just a couple of years or so after that when she passed away from cancer.   

Carole Kiever Ohliger  '57 



Thanks for the great Birthday card. It's nice 

to read the newsletter each month and remi-

nisce about the old days at HHS. 

 

Ken Arnold '65 

Thank you for the e birthday 

card. Receiving it brought back 

fond memories of "my former 

life", memorable experiences 

and especially, great friends at 

Hicksville High! 

 

Nancy Engelman Glick '67 

Hello Bob & HixNews 

Just want to thank you for that great e-card you sent me for my birthday. 

Hope all is well with you and family. See you at the reunion. 

Terry Bisaccio, Mike's wife '61 

Dear HixNews: 

Thank you so very much for the beautiful 

birthday wish. I was so very pleased to re-

ceive it.  

Sincerely,  

Arthur Hirsch '61 

Dear HixNews: 

Thank you for remembering 

our anniversary! Anne and i 

appreciated your card and 

good wishes. We are now mar-

ried for 32 years - wow! We 

dream of being able to retire 

soon...key word there is 

"dream" - we toil on until we 

can. No plans yet but Hawaii 

beckons. Will we make it? 

Stay tuned. 

Anne Conlon Brandfon, Tappan Zee High '66 

Martin Brandfon, HHS '67  (Attorney-at-Law) 

620 Jefferson Avenue 

Redwood City, CA  94063 



Thanks so much for the great birthday greeting - loved the cake baking 

bears - if I didn't know better I would swear this was filmed in my kitchen! 

Fun being remembered by the old Hicksville High newsletter gang! Take 

care.  

I just wanted to say thank you for the birthday card. It really 

made me laugh and I watched it several times. I have a picture 

with Dennis DeNoso in the center. Do you want some old pic-

tures that I may have? If so where do I send them?  

Thank you again for the Newsletter, I really love reading it. Once 

I saw a page identifying all those that have passed on, how do I 

access that page? 

Blessings, 

Anna May Powers Riddell „61 

Thank you for remembering our 48th wedding 

anniversary.  

   

Mary Ann Vallina Smith & Frank Smith  



To the gang at the Hicksville newsletter,  

Thanks so much for the birthday card and the 

great job you all do.  

Ken Pohl '64 

Dear HixNews: 

Thank you so much for the beautiful Anniversary Card sent 

for our 62nd Wedding Anniversary.  We were married in Trini-

ty Evangelical Lutheran Church on Nicholai Street, Hicksville 

on May 29, 1949. Paul graduated from Hicksville High 

School in 1945 and we are now retired on a small golf course 

in Orlando. 

Thanks again. 

Margaret and Paul Divan '45 

Our anniversary card was well-received 56 

years.  As a Korean War veteran, I applaud the 

efforts of the group to establish the Vietnam ros-

ter.  I was part of the forgotten war and these 

veterans were used and abused. Looking forward 

to our next anniversary card. 

Bill Stahley (Joan) 1946 

Dear HixNews: 

Thanks for the anniversary card and for thinking of us.  

Nancy and Steve Fernbach '60 



Thanks so much for remembering our anniversary. I look forward to receiving them. Hope to see 

you all at the next reunion. 

 

Rick & Sharon Wyer Ward '62  

Bob, Henry, et al.  

Thanks for the delightful e-card. It's hard to believe that 

we've been married for 43 years, but the four grandchildren 

remind us! Thanks for all you do to keep HHS alums up to 

date with one another. 

 

Bill Palmer ('64) 

Thank you so much for the cute 

card! Regards to all.  

Arthur "Artie" Pardo  



Dear HixNews: 

Thanx for the anniversary card. 

Best, Henry & Trish Lichtenstein „59 

Dear HixNews: 

Cute! Thanks for the birthday greetings! 

You guys are great! 

Martin Brandfon '67 

I know you get a lot of Thank You's, 

but not from newlyweds like us. It's 

four great years. I'm looking forward 

to introducing her to all my old buds. 

Thanks to all of you. 

Linda and Lew Fenigstein „61 

Thank you so much for the fun birthday greeting. I 

look forward to the newsletter each month. You 

guys do such a terrific job. Thanks for all your hard 

work.  

Warm Regards,  

Hillary (Reda) Van Scoy „63 



Bob McWilliams „55 

Dorothy Hand „74  Ellen Schuler Davis „61  

Richie Penndorf „61  

Barbara Nolan Lizza „61   

Peggy Giles Baker „61  

Carol Fullerton Miller „61  

Jim Bender „61   

Richard Kaleita „57  

Diane Tornincaso „83   



Hi- 

I am a graduate of the HHS class of 1965. Although I do not see her listed as a member, I do know that 

Susan (Suzie) Sitzer. I don't remember her married name. She passed away sometime in the mid 

2000's.maybe around 2006. I was living in Beaufort, NC at the time and she was living in Florida. We 

had been communicating by phone and email. Unfortunately, one day I received a blanket email sent 

out by one of her two sons that she had passed away. 

One son is a doctor and one is a lawyer. Whoever sent the note used her Yahoo address book (I believe) 

to help contact people to notify them that she had passed.  

Not sure I'm able to search that far back in my Yahoo mail to locate the 

specific missive. If I do, I'll give you more specific details in terms of her 

married name and the year she passed away. She was a bright and funny 

girl/lady! 

Respectfully 

Philip R. McCrea „65  

Hello- 

I am currently looking for my aunt, Diane Schroeder, who graduated 

Hicksville high and was an alumnus in 1967. Please let me know any info 

you may or may not have. 

Thanks 

Irene Burton Dear Irene Burton,  

The only information that we have about your aunt, Diane Schroeder, is that she 

graduated from Hicksville High in 1967. All other information about your aunt 

we don't have. 

We will, however, add your inquiry to out list of "People Looking for People". 

Henry Lichtenstein 

HixNews Systems 



Hi Buffalo Bob. 

I don't see the name of Diane Schroeder on any list that I have...I was part 

of a few of the reunion committees and I still have all my lists. Her picture 

is not in the yearbook with the class of 1967. My guess is she graduated a 

different year or maybe went to a private school. 

 

Peggy Moldovak Gill „67 

If it's the Diane Schroeder I know, she graduated in my class (1968).  

She lives in Amityville, NY.  If you want to have Irene email me, I have 

her phone number but not her address. 

Nancy Bosse „68 

Nancy: 

Please do that and let's hope that we can close the case on Diane Schroeder. 

What was your maiden name??? 

I went a little further and found Diane's graduation picture on classmates in the 

1968 yearbook. 

Her name is spelled Schroeter.  

If you get additional information, please forward to 

me. Thanks 

Really appreciate your concern. 

Love yah 

buffalo bob casale 

p.s. do you have any recent pictures of you and Jim? 

I see Jim graduated in 1967. 



Dear HixNews: 

Michael Dantuono class of 1966 looking for Barbara Benjamin 

maiden name Jones also class of 1966. 

Hello HixNews: 

Could you please add Judy Kasindorf class of 1963 to 

your People Looking for People Spreadsheet. 

Thanks! 

Helen (Luna) Carr „63 



Shannon Marie DeCarlo (Maiden name Iller) Class of 1965  

Lost her battle to Cervical cancer May 23, 2011. 

She was born on June 16, 1947. 

Thank you, 

Gary Nadell '65 

Gary 

This is all I could find on Shannon. I checked the 1965 yearbook and couldn't find a graduation pic-

ture. Where did you find out about her death? Please advise. 

Thanks Buffalo Bob Casale 

Name: Shannon M DeCarlo 

Born: 13 June 1947 

Died: 23 May 2011 

Last known address: 10901 Running Buck Lane, Austin, 

TX 78750 

Death Notice 

DeCarlo, Shannon Marie, 63, of Austin died May 23. 

Survived by husband Daniel. Services 11 A.M. Saturday, 

Central Christian Church. Arrangements by Cook-

Walden/Chapel of the Hills. 

Bob, 

Shannon lived around the corner from me on Lehigh Lane. I have known her as a close friend since 

1953.  She was my wife‟s maid of honor, and I was her husbands best man at our weddings.  She 

dropped out of high school in her junior year, and later got her GED. I see them 3 or 4 times a year 

and I attended her memorial service this past Saturday. The address and the death notice you have are 

both correct. 

Gary 



Where our own beloved Buffalo Bob corresponds for a 

few pages with a random reader and I get a cameo too! 

Continued 

Dear David Rubin,  

Whatever you did, I could read through the entire newsletter. Which I did. Thanks for lis-

tening to my suggestion.  

Just a note. Last year I was able to visit Hicksville, my old neighborhood of Beech Lane. I 

have had so many dreams about the place that I was pleasantly surprised that not much 

had changed. Many of my wonderful neighbors, Jamie Anzalone, and his wife, daughter 

and mother, the Hoberocks, the Padrocks, all seemed to be as I remembered them when I 

last saw them 25 years ago. The trees were a bit larger, but there it all was as I remem-

bered. 

I was lucky to visit my favorite teacher, Pamela Vassil, one of the great art teachers at 

Hicksville HS. I realize now that Pam was perhaps 4 years older than myself at the time, 

and so now, we seemed to be the same age, indeed. We had a great visit, and she was the 

one person who made me realize that it would be possible to become an artist and teacher 

(which I now am at Weber State University in Ogden, Utah). When I talk to my own stu-

dents these days, and tell them about the fantastic education I got in all subjects at HHS, 

they are very envious, of the great and diverse classes in the arts in particular.  

I hope the many former HHS students realize what a great education we got! Best. 

Susan Makov „70 

Dear Bob,  

It was 45 Beech Lane, and my family lived there until about 1982. My mother passed away 

then, leaving my brother and I the house. We sold it to Jamie Anzalone, whom I used to 

babysit for. He has done amazing things with the house since then. It was a great neighbor-

hood to grow up in. And it looks very much the same as I remembered it. Out here in Utah 

I am envious of all the folks whose childhood friends are still nearby. There is something 

great about having a common background and history with people around you. The Mor-

mons here are quite into the background and history thing. Have you ever done Ances-

try.com? A local business, with roots in the Mormon Church, it is an amazing heritage 

source. I actually found a whole branch of my family, up until last year, unaccounted for! 

No, I never became Mormon, but it has been interesting to observe. 

Keep that newsletter going. It is my link to my old community and I thank you for it. 

Best, Susan  

Editor Note:  What was the number of your house on Beech Lane? 



 

Sue 

Do you have a picture of your old house that was taken when you lived there? 

I found the following on the Nassau site taken in March of 2000  

The below right was taken around 1956 or 1957 

Thanks, Susan. I'm glad the font issue was resolved.  

I, too, had a teacher in HHS that impacted my life in such a positive way. Mr. Ferris, my chemis-

try teacher, opened my mind to the sciences and instilled a desire to not only learn the formulas 

and concepts but to question why. That led to my degree in Chemistry from RPI and a brief stint 

at teaching high school chemistry in New Hampshire amongst many other science positions 

through my life. That one year of teaching was the best year of my life and, when I retire from this 

career, I will definitely go back and pay back Mr. Ferris for all the kindness he showed us.  

We did indeed get an education that is rarely seen these days. Times were special back then for 

education and the breadth of education we received. We were/are all blessed to have grown up in 

Hicksville. 

Kind regards, 

David Rubin „82  



Robert Williams purchased from Pugnipan, Sachem of the Matinecock Indians, on May 20, 1648, the 

area known as the Williams Plantation which would be today part of Jericho, Woodbury, Hicksville, 

Plainview and Bethpage, for a quantity of trading (English) cloth. 

Thomas Hicks, the son of John Hicks who settled in Hempstead along with Robert Williams, obtained 

a grant of 4000 acres of land around Great Neck in 1666. Two of Thomas‟ sons are important to the 

Hicksville story. 

Benjamin Hicks, Thomas‟ sixth son, married Phebe Titus. It was their grandson, Valentine, who was to 

become of the founders of Hicksville in the Plantation area. 

Jacob Hicks‟ famous grandson, Elias, was born on March 10, 1748, at Rockaway, Long Island. His 

marriage to Jemina Seaman, January 02, 1771, brought him to live with his in-laws in the Williams 

Plantation. They had three daughters; it was Abigail, who married her cousin Valentine Hicks. Sarah, 

married Robert Seaman, and Martha, married Royal Aldrich. Each of these daughters shared in the di-

vision of Elias‟ property which included the Hicksville area. The three sons-in- law were executors. 

The will is simple. In it, in addition to equal shares to his children and mention that Abigail‟s share was 

to be taken from a sum owed him under bond by Valentine, he provided a life estate for David, the col-

ored man who had long lived with him. 

Valentine Hicks purchased tracts of land from Royal Aldrich and William Willets in the Plantation. In 

1834 he formed a Land Association with Robert Seaman, David Seaman and others. The land was sur-

veyed and laid out in numbered building lots. The map of the area drawn in October 1836, by Morris 

M. Fosdick was filed in Queens County in December of that year. 

The problem before the associates was to encourage land purchases in small parcels. One inducement 

seemed to be secure a quick route to New York. The nearest road connection was the Jericho Turnpike, 

located several miles away. The answer lay in bringing a railroad to the area. 

In 1834 Valentine Hicks and others appeared before the State Legislature for the passage of an act to 

incorporate a railroad. On April 24, 1834 an act was passed incorporating the Long Island Railroad. 

Two years prior to this, the Brooklyn and Jamaica Railroad was under construction between the villag-

es whose names it bore. The Long Island Railroad rented this line and commenced construction from 

Jamaica to Greenport. The tracks were extended to Hicksville in 1835. The first timetable called for 

two daily each way. When the railroad reached the place where the old Newbridge Road linked with 

the Jericho Road (now North Broadway), a new and more important crossroads community was born. 

Three years before the LIRR arrived at Hicksville, the Jackson Brothers established a livery stable here 

in 1834. The stable was located near today‟s depot at the sight which later became the location of the 

famous Grand Central Hotel (built by Timothy Jackson). His business picked up after 1837 when 

newspaper advertisements praised the Hicksville depot as an excellent stopover for hunters and fisher-

men. The advertisement said that Jackson‟s livery stable would provide horses and wagon for the drive 

toward Massapequa, Seaford and Bayshore where the marshes full of ducks were a hunter‟s paradise. 



It is reported that in 1836 G. William Totten ran the first stage, which also carried the mails, between 

Hicksville Syosset and Cold Spring Harbor. 

With the coming of the Germans, Hicksville as a railroad terminus began to take on the appearance of 

a community. It was in 1844 that Hicksville had two trains passing through it each way daily, a fire 

broke out in the depot. It was the Fourth of July, an old time account says. When that Independence 

Day was over, the railroad station, engine round house and storage shed were in ruins. The first station 

was located north of the railroad near today‟s Memorial Fountain. 

It is very likely that some of Valentine Hicks‟ hopes for a community on his lands near the depot went 

up in smoke along with the railroad‟s property. After the fire, the namesake of the village did not have 

too many more years to live. In 1849, just a year before his death, Valentine Hicks and the Hicksville 

Association sold 1,000 acres of their lands to a group of out-of-town real estate speculators, among 

them Frederick Heyne and John Heitz. These investors, new in the area, were German immigrants to 

the United States. By the middle of the nineteenth century, great numbers of German and Irish people 

were emigrating to America. 

1850 marked the passing of Valentine Hicks whom we remember for his farsightedness and initiative 

and whose name the community bears. The year was also marked by the efforts of the German-

Americans to take up the task left uncompleted by Hicks. Frederick Heyne laid out streets on his prop-

erty map and advertised for lot buyers among his native countrymen in New York City. Little by little, 

individuals and then families, came from the city to seek a new life. 

A History of Queens County, published in 1882 states that John Heitz was born in Germany in 1818. 

He wanted to become a minister, but gave up that desire to become a watchmaker. In 1847, with his 

widowed mother, he landed in America. For three years he conducted a successful watch making busi-

ness in New York. It is there he may have met Heyne, and together they invested in Hicksville land. 

He moved to Hicksville and erected a small store. He increased his holdings in Hicksville land and laid 

out wide, regular streets lined with trees. In 1859, Heitz, went to Jericho woodlands and gathered hun-

dreds of small maple and locust trees. He transplanted these trees on his acreage which included the 

present court house area. He went into retirement for six years, but in 1869 opened a dry-goods and 

clothing business. He was one of the founders of the Agricultural Society of Hicksville and was its vice

-president for many years. It was he who donated land for a public school in 1852. A little later he gave 

the land for a union chapel. The present Methodist Church is situated on the plot today. In 1881 he 

died. 

Taken from: 

The Story of Hicksville Yesterday and Today 

Hicksville Public Library 

Hicksville's Story 300 Years of History 1648-1948 Ploughmen, Goldbeaters and Craftsmen: Hicks-

ville's Earlier Economy 1648-1960 



The above picture collage was submitted by Martin Brandfon. 

It is a reminder of the 1966 Football team that won Nassau County's Rutgers Cup 

signifying the number one team in the county  


